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MASTERS SWIMMING ASSOCIATION OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

DUNCAN, BC - APRIL 18, 2009
Call to Order:
1:40pm
Attendance:
Sign up sheet attached (original only)

Present Board Members: 
Glen Mehus, Tony Zezza, Keith Kendall, Stephen Ricketts, John McManus, Claudia Sperling, Gilles Beaudin, Steve Wallace, Jocelyn Jay
Regret:



 

Quorum:
Declared


1.
ADOPTION OF RULES OF ORDER

Robert’s Rules of Order were adopted for the meeting.
2.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:
To adopt the agenda as circulated. 


(Aart Looye/Danielle Brault) 

CARRIED
3.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES FROM 2008 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

MOTION:
To adopt the minutes of the 2007 Annual General Meeting as circulated. 



(Aart Looye/Sarah MacDonald) 

CARRIED
4.
INTRODUCTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Glen Mehus welcomed the membership and introduced the Board of Directors. 
5.
AUDITOR'S REPORT 

Keith distributed and explained the Financial Statements for the period ending August 31, 2008 to the membership. Keith noted the membership numbers have remained consistent over the past few years resulting in average net revenues of $25,000 per year since 2001. Keith explained the majority of MSABC expenses are Board travel costs and competition fees. Keith provided an item by item explanation for the listed expenses. 
Question was asked from the membership wanting to know what the “Hy-Tek Software for meet hosts”  expenses were for. The Board explained they previously held an Organizational license and was able to loan the Hy-Tek program to clubs hosting meets. Hy-Tek has changed their licensing requirements, so the Board decided to purchase copies of the software for clubs requiring the software to host sanctioned meets. It was noted some pools have a Hy-Tek facility license which makes the program available for use to the host club. 
MOTION:  To adopt the Auditor’s Report as circulated.




(Michael Stamhuis/Len Martell)











CARRIED

6.
APPOINTMENT OF AUDITOR
Keith circulated the Meyers, Norris and Penny Auditor’s Report. Keith noted Meyers Norris and Penny have become a national company which is reflected in their rates. Keith thought we could reduce our auditor’s fees if he solicited prices from other accountants.
MOTION:  To appoint Meyers Norris Penny as the Auditor subject to the Board accepting reasonable rates.




(Aart Looye/Len Martell)











CARRIED

MOTION:  The membership authorize the Board to appoint another auditor if the rates provided by Meyers Norris Penny aren’t acceptable.




(Mike Stamhuis/Sarah MacDonald)











CARRIED
7.
REPORTS OF THE DIRECTORS

John McManus, Director at Large updated the membership on his activities as the Webmaster. 
Claudia Sperling, Editor updated the membership on her work with the Bulletin. Claudia advised the membership she will be stepping down as Editor and asked the membership to support the new Editor by providing stories. Claudia also advised of a glitch they had this year sending out the e-mail teaser. She suggested to the membership, if they weren’t getting the e-mail, to check the website, as it is posted there. The membership gave Claudia a round of applause to thank her for her work. 

Jocelyn Jay, Registrar advised the membership MSABC currently have 1619 members, with 45 members pending, and 43 clubs. Jocelyn explained there are still some glitches with the registration system, but working to resolve them. Jocelyn noted it was important for registrars to generate an invoice when registering swimmers, as it allows her to get the MSABC number. Jocelyn can’t update all of the swimmer information when corrections are required and asked for patience. Jocelyn noted MSABC no longer issues cards, but can request a letter if attending out of province meets. 

Question was asked from the membership if they could get cards. Cards are much easier to use when attending international meets or joining other Master practices. 

The Board explained the reasons why we moved away from the cards and to issue letters. With technology today, anyone can create a card. It was felt a letter provided more authenticity the swimmer is registered with MSABC. Len Martell noted he got letters from US swimmers who attended the Victoria meet.   
Keith Kendall, Treasurer already provided his report under other agenda items, but explained the $61,000 cash deposit currently held by MSABC. 
Tony Zezza, Vice President explained how he stepped forward as Vice President last year and thanked Diane Ruffell for her help in the transition. Tony had other commitments for the first Board meeting where the tasks were handed out, so he wasn’t active in any of the sub committee work. Tony noted this year’s Board has been outstanding and encouraged the membership to step forward and join the Board. 
Gilles Beaudin, Director at Large advised the membership he had two major responsibilities this year. The first responsibility was to organize an annual coach’s meeting. Gilles noted the coaches met at last year’s Provincials and there was not much interest afterwards. Gilles has been working with John McManus and Vince Dimanno to set up a chat room for MSABC coaches. Gilles hope is it will generate interest for a future coach’s seminar. 

Gilles other responsibility was to develop the swim meet point system and the League trophy. This was the first year. Gilles noted the attendance was up at all meets this year, except one, and Gilles would like to attribute some of the increased attendance to the point system. Some of the members noted it helped them to encourage their swimmers to attend meets.
Gilles explained there are two trophies, one for the most points from our 6 league meets, and the most points for the Provincials. Gilles explained we are using the Hy-Tek scoring system which provides points down to 8th place. Given our numerous age categories, this means almost every swimmer can generate points for their team. Gilles advised the League Trophy will be presented at the BBQ and the Provincial Trophy will be presented at the first meet next season, the UBC Masters meet. 
Gilles also provided a plug for a possible Kelowna meet in October, (but not likely this year), which would coincide with Kelowna’s wine festival. 
A suggestion was made by the membership to award the Provincial trophy at the next Provincials. Gilles advised he felt presenting the trophy at the first meet of the year allowed the clubs to have the trophy for the season. 
A question from the membership asked if the Board would consider adjusting the points awarded based on club size. Gilles advised they wanted to establish the point system over the next few years and certainly want to take it in that direction. 

Stephen Ricketts, Secretary advised the membership to read last years AGM minutes, as his duties remained much the same. Steve advised the membership he has served on the Board for seven years, has completed his two terms as Secretary and will be stepping down. Stephen  advised he enjoyed his time on the Board and encouraged members to consider joining the Board. 
Glen Mehus, President advised the membership he was the BC representative on the Council of Provinces (CoP), a committee of Masters Swim Canada (MSC). Glen was also the CoP representative on the MSC Board. Glen reported MSC has developed more awards, have set up a video library and created new events like the One Kilometer Challenge. MSC also helped to set up our current registration system, (with help from Len Martell), as the Swimming Natation Canada (SNC) registration system wasn’t working.
Michael Stamhuis advised the membership, MSC has also developed a new rule book and are providing input to Federation Internationale de Natation (FINA) on their rule changes. One current contentious issue being reviewed by FINA is whether or not to allow some of the new swimsuits. 

Glen also thanked Brent Hobbs, for his work as conflict officer, Julie Jones, for her work with BC Records, and Leon Politano, for his work in organizing our swim meets.
Steve Wallace, Director at Large gave his report later in the agenda. 

Brent Hobbs, Conflict Officer was happy to say he had no conflicts to report.

8.
SETTING OF THE 2009-2010 SWIM YEAR FEES

MOTION:
To maintain swimmer registration fees at per the previous year, $35 per swimmer and $20 per swimmer registering after Provincials.  


(Rod Carmichael/Elizabeth Smith)











CARRIED
9.
SETTING UP A FOUNDATION PRESENTATION

Steve Wallace updated the membership on his two responsibilities. One was to encourage swim meet participation from the Interior and Northern BC. Steve visited several of the clubs through his business travel, but did not have much success. 
Steve’s other responsibility was to investigate alternate funding sources for MSBAC, one of which is to set up a foundation. Steve arranged for the Victoria Foundation to make a presentation to the Board. Steve noted MSABC has $50,000 as a “rainy day fund”. Steve’s experience with foundations has been very good and feels this a good option for providing sustainable funding for MSABC in the future. 
Steve also advised quite often, when a foundation is set up, the funds are matched. The Victoria Foundation advised the Board they do not match funds, but the Vancouver Foundation has matched funds in the past. Creating a foundation also means we can accept donations, and are eligible for National and International foundation funding. 
The way a foundation works is you donate a sum of money which is invested by the Foundation. The foundation controls the investment, the society controls how the returns from the investment, typically 4-6%, are disbursed.
General discussion and questions from the members ensued, (with the Secretary doing his best to document the key discussion points). 

Diane Ruffell spoke out strongly against pursuing a foundation. She doesn’t understand why we would be interested. Several other members voiced similar concerns. 
The Board replied they weren’t fully knowledgeable and were seeking more information to ensure they made the right decision. The Board felt it was important to share this information with the membership and ensure there was support to further investigate a foundation. 
Keith provided the membership with his analysis of a foundation and how it works. Currently the Board only uses conservative investment strategies, (e.g. GIC) and Keith cautioned the membership about allowing the Board to invest funds any other way. Using a foundation can provide a better return on your investment. 
Claudia expressed her reservations with setting up a foundation, but felt the issue needed more exploration. 
Mike Stamhuis provided the membership with his experience with the Rotary Foundation. The Rotary identified they needed funds to carry out their projects and proceeded to set up a foundation to cover these costs. Mike felt it was important for the Board to determine what the funds would be used for. 

A question was asked by the membership to understand the difference between donating to a foundation and directly to MSABC. The Board explained the difference is, when you donate to a foundation, you can get a charitable donation receipt. 
It was observed MSABC has maintained a $50,000 rainy day fund for many years and has not needed additional funding. It was also observed the issue seems to be about ensuring MSABC has sustainable funding into the future. It was suggested the Board further explore the projected investment return given the current economic climate, and to look at other means of sustainability. 

A question was asked why is the membership being asked to let the Board further review setting up a foundation, as it seems they have been exploring it without the membership knowing. The Board explained at the last AGM, it was mentioned the Board would investigate alternate funding sources. When the Board was asked if there was any additional cost, the Board responded the only cost is the Board members time which is volunteered. 

It was suggested the Board touch base with other sports organizations who have set up the foundation and ask them about their experience with foundations. The Board replied they would follow up with the suggestion. 

The membership also requested the Board make their recommendation and background report available to the membership prior to the AGM so they can take the necessary time to review the information. The Board will issue their recommendation and report in conjunction with the Notice of  AGM and also put the report and recommendation on the website. 

MOTION:
To authorize the Board to further investigate setting up a foundation with MSABC funds and for the Board to report back to the membership at the next AGM where a vote will be held to decide whether or not to set up a foundation.  


(Danielle Brault/Rod Carmichael)
MOTION:     To amend the motion to read: 

To authorize the Board to further investigate setting up a foundation with MSABC funds and for the Board to report back with a recommendation to the membership at the next AGM where a vote will be held to decide whether or not to set up a foundation.  

(Don Irwin/Karina Younk)









AMENDMENT CARRIED

MOTION CARRIED, (with a recorded vote count of 23 FOR and 12 AGAINST)

10.
AWARDS

Awards were presented at the BBQ. 

(a) Achievement

(i) Ted Simpson Memorial Achievement Award - Joan Parnell
(ii) League Trophy Award - Victoria Masters. 
(b) Service 

(i) Stan Powell Memorial Service Award - Len Martel
(ii) Board certificates - Claudia Sperling and Stephen Ricketts. 
(iii) Certificates of Appreciation - all of the Meet Managers. 

11.
ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
Board positions up for election this year and current elected directors, all by acclamation:

(a) President
Aart Looye

(b) Secretary
Vacant
(c) Editor
Gilles Beaudin
(d) Director at Large (1 year)
Nancy Ryan
(e) Director at Large (2 year)
Steve Wallace

(f) Director at Large (2 year)
Len Martell

Tony Zezza will temporarily assume the Secretary duties and the Board will appoint a Secretary at their next Board meeting. 

12.
QUESTION PERIOD

Joan Parnell thanked MSABC for nominating her for the BC Masters Athlete of the Year and was sorry she didn’t win. 
Khosro and Carol were thanked for their good Samaritan act for saving a swimmer. 

Mike Stamhuis asked the membership to join him and thank the past Board Members. 
A member raised his concerns and struggles to join a MSABC club. Found it very difficult to join a club at his pool and seemed the clubs didn’t want anything to do with him. Currently swims on his own. The Board responded they would discuss his concern privately after the meeting. 

A question was asked whether other clubs are not allowed to use the other pool facilities, (e.g. sauna or hot tub), because our insurance doesn’t cover the swimmers. The Board said they would discuss with the MSABC insurance providers and respond. Some clubs noted they are allowed to use other pool facilities at their pool. 
13. 
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
To adjourn the Annual General Meeting.  

(Rod Carmichael/Danielle Brault)

CARRIED

The annual general meeting was adjourned at 3:50 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

___________________________


__________________________

Stephen Ricketts, Secretary



Glen Mehus, President


